Minutes of the Technical Committee Meeting
 for the S-1044 Regional Research Committee 

S-1044 Nutrition and Management of Swine for Increased Reproductive Efficiency

Rosen Plaza Hotel, Orlando Florida

January 6-7, 2009

S 1044 members present:
Alabama

L. I. Chiba


Arkansas

C. V. Maxwell


Florida

J. H. Brendemuhl


Georgia

C. R. Dove


Kentucky

M. D. Lindemann


Louisiana

L. L. Southern


Minnesota

S. Baidoo

North Carolina
E. van Heugten, Sung Woo Kim

South Dakota 
C. Hostetler


Virginia 

M. Estienne

NCCC-42 members present:

Gary Cromwell (KY), Jim Nelssen (KS), Phil Miller (NE), Mike Azain (GA), Don Mahan (OH), Neal Merchen (IL, Administrative Advisor), Hans Stein (IL), Gretchen Hill (MI), Layi Adeola (IN), Marcia Shannon (MO), Jim Pettigrew (IL), Tom Crenshaw (WI), Brian Kerr (IA, USDA-ARS), Sam Baidoo (MN). 

 

Guests present:
David Meisinger – U.S. Pork Center of Excellence, Iowa 

Don Orr – JBS United, representing AFIA

Charlotte Kirk Baer - Division Chief, Animal Health, Production, and Products; 
Office of Research, Education, and Extension; USDA
Tuesday, January 6, 2009

Joint Session

The joint meeting of the S-1044 and the NCCC-42 Committees was called to order at 8:05 AM by Merlin Lindemann, chairman of S-1044 and Layi Adeola, chairman of NCCC-42. A welcome to attendees and guests was given and a revised agenda was circulated. Introductions of the committee members and guests were made.

 

Dr. Cromwell updated the committees on the Tim Stahly memorial.  The Committee collected $1450 which was given to the ASAS foundation.  The Foundation established an award in Dr. Stahly’s name for an outstanding graduate student presentation in swine nutrition at the Midwest meetings. 

 

Dr. Cromwell also reported that Dr. Richard Ewan had passed away in October.  A moment of silence was observed; Dr. Cromwell then offered options for the committee to contribute to a memorial for Dr. Ewan.

 

Comments from Administrative Advisors:

Neal Merchen - Congratulated the NCCC-42 Committee for a good year and the new project.  He has recommended the new project be approved with some minor revisions.  Dr. Merchen then explained the remaining process for approval.  The project should be before the Regional Multistate Research committee for approval in late spring. The report of the meetings needs to be on NIMSS within 60 days.  Dr. Merchen also reported that Dr. David Baker had pancreatic cancer, has undergone treatment, and is optimistic about his recovery. 

 

Dr. Merchen discussed some of the challenges facing land grant universities.  Most states are facing mid-year budget issues.  In most cases it is expected that mid-year budget cuts will become permanent.  It is going to be a very challenging time for public institutions.  He expressed his concern about the future prospects of continuing production agriculture research.  Infrastructure of the animal facilities is a high indirect cost.  He indicated he looked forward to hearing Dr. Meisinger's comments concerning multi-state research within the USPCE. 

Dr. Nancy Cox (S-1044 Administrative Advisor) was unable to attend the meeting.  Dr. Lindemann reported, for her, that the S-1044 project was approved. He also discussed the new award for multistate committees that the S-1012 committee was nominated for last year. 

  
Comments from Charlotte Kirk Baer:
Ms. Kirk Baer discussed her new duties at USDA.  She gave an update on USDA.  USDA is currently working under a continuing resolution through March.  The new farm bill made several changes to the USDA.  USDA is also working with the Obama transition team.  Most interest has been in energy and environment.  A new USDA secretary has been nominated and there is hope to have an Undersecretary by April.  One of the big changes in the USDA from the new farm bill is that the Science officer has a higher ranking in USDA and will hold title of Chief Scientist.  The farm bill also has a new Research, Education and Extension Office (REEO) in the Undersecretary's office.  One of first tasks is to develop a plan for USDA science.  The new farm bill abolishes CSREES and develops a National Institute of Food and Agriculture (NIFA). The Director of the Institute is a presidential appointment. The National Research Initiative has been combined with IFAS into a single competitive grants program.  The announcement of the program areas has been released and the requests for applications will be in February, with most proposals due in March.  

 

Station Reports:

Reports were distributed and reviewed from: Illinois - Pettigrew and Stein; Kansas State – Nelssen; and Nebraska – Miller.
A short break followed at 9:30.
S-1044 Committee Session

 

The S-1044 Meeting was called to order by Dr. Lindemann at 10:01. Dr. Lindemann welcomed everyone and gave brief comments from Dr. Mathew and Dr. Cox.
 

The agenda was approved.
 

It was noted that minutes of the previous meeting were approved as circulated prior to being submitted last March.   It was noted that we would follow the same procedures this year.  Minutes need to be submitted within 60 days of the meeting.

 

Dr. Lindemann went over the list of participants for the new project.   Several members who were not present have indicated they will be participating in the project.   Dr. Lindemann will contact those who are not currently signed up in NIMSS.  The question was raised about Dr. Johnson (Arkansas) being on the Committee. There was some discussion of the codes needed for the 416 and 417 forms.  Dr. Robert Dove gave a brief overview of the project approval process. There was some discussion as to how the process could be streamlined in the future.  

 

Dr. Lindemann discussed the nomination of the Committee for the new Multistate award. The nomination package was circulated.  It was discussed that we may be asked to prepare a nomination in the future.  

 

Review of past projects:

 

Phytase (Lindemann and Radcliffe):  Dr. Lindemann now has the data and is working on getting it summarized.  Some digestibility data from UK was distributed.  The committee looked at the data and discussed the inclusion of the UK data in the phytase paper. Dr. Lindemann will summarize and get data to committee.

 

Sow Nutrient Survey (Van Heugten): 4 samples have been collected, 4 samples remain to be collected. Dr. Van Heugten will re-distribute the information to the committee. It was agreed that those submitting samples from within a state would be the authors on the publication.  
 

Low Protein (Brendemuhl and Southern): Drs. Brendemuhl and Southern still have sows on project.  Dr. Brendemuhl indicated he was planning on doing lab analyses.  Dr. Southern discussed his low protein data. The question was raised if additional sows are needed on the project. It was agreed that if there were animals available at stations they could be added to the database. There was some discussion of when post farrowing sow weights should be taken. In the future we will look at taking sow weights 48 to 72 hours post farrowing.  

 

Carnitine: (Dove): GA, KY and VA have completed data collection. Blood samples are being sent to UGA.  There appear to be some issues with sow weights.  Dr. Dove will summarize data as soon as it comes in.  

 

Discussion new objectives for recently approved project:

 

Copper: (Dove) No sows started at this time.  Stations are free to start the objective when ready.  

 

Session was adjourned for lunch at 12:04.
Joint Session

The Joint Meeting was called to order by Dr. Adeola at 1:08.

 

Station Reports:

Reports were distributed and reviewed from: Wisconsin – Crenshaw; Florida – Brendemuhl; Virginia Tech – Estienne; Purdue – Adeola; Arkansas – Maxwell; Georgia - Azain and Dove; Michigan State – Hill; Auburn – Chiba; Kentucky – Lindemann and Cromwell; Iowa State – Kerr; Missouri - Shannon

 

The meeting was adjourned for a short break at 2:30.
 

The meeting was reconvened by Dr. Adeola at 3:00. 
 

Dr. Adeola introduced Don Orr, President of AFIA.  Dr. Orr gave a talk on the AFIA.  March 11, 2009 is the 100 year celebration kick off.  AFIA is the largest feed industry association in world, with 500 corporate members which represent 75% of commercial feed manufacturing and 70% of the non-grain ingredient suppliers.  AFIA’s main focus is to be a feed industry representative for legislative and regulatory issues.  Dr. Orr discussed the issues impacting U.S. agriculture.  
 

AFIA Board of Directors key priorities 2009

1. Food and feed safety

2. Government regulations
3. Animal welfare/animal activism

4. Cost and trade competitiveness

5. Energy

6. Finance economy credit

7. Environment

8. Consumer education

 

AFIA has a number of committees to serve its memberships

Nutrition Committee (3 subcommittees)

1. Nutrition - ruminant

2. Nutrition - nonruminant

3. Nutrition - specialty feeds 

Nonruminant swine research priorities

1.  Alternative ingredients/by products

2. Enzymes

3. Probiotics/ prebiotics/ fiber and gut health

4. Pork quality and pork safety

5. Mycotoxin control 

Swine integrator research priorities

1. Alternative ingredients/ biofuel by products

2. Substitutes for lactose and specialty protein sources

3. Minimum energy requirements for all phases

4. High fiber feedstuffs enzymes

5. Pork quality

 

Food and feed safety

- Currently 30 bills pending in U.S. Congress on food and feed safety

- Global food and feed contamination concerns

Chinese melamine - 238 Chinese feed manufacturers closed. 

- AFIA has been proactive

Safe feed and safe food and HACCP certification

Cooperative effort with FDA to identify global hazards and develop  
industry guidelines

Industry adoption of feed track and trace connectivity industry program

Leading IFIF project to achieve global equivalency of feed ingredient standards - The IFIF project has been developed by top industry experts and includes a comprehensive HACCP based process control program.  The program includes an audit by an independent 3rd party.  This non profit industry service program shows leadership to consumers and feed companies.
- AFIA has delivered to the NPB an on-farm version of the AFIA Safe Feed/ Safe Food Certification Program. NPB is using it as a distance learning tool with 125 modules. 

 

Topics of interest

Glycerin and DDGS

FDA analyzing aflatoxin and antibiotic residues in DDGS

FDA evaluating methanol in glycerin

 

 

Dr. Adeola introduced Dr. Dave Meisinger, USPCE Executive Director.  

Dr. Meisinger explained that the USPCE is a public/private partnership representing NPB, NPPC, 28 State Universities, 18 State Pork Associations, USDA/CSREES, and USDA/ARS.  The USPCE has a 15 member board and will become the community of practice for swine E-extension.
 

USPCE Programs include:
Pork Information Gateway

Swine Science on line

1st ever undergraduate minor in swine science

Beginning with 16 distance education courses

National Swine Nutrition Guide

9 universities and 2 feed companies

USB grant for 340K for extension/education guide

Sow Lifetime productivity

New producer guide on sow longevity released last month

First unit was managing replacement gilts

Research needs assessment

Exhaustive needs assessment on air and water quality

Soon to begin needs assessment on nutrient management

Co-branded web sites

Web sight with University colors that is the main page to USPCE and logo of university

 

2008 Farm Bill authorizes "centers for excellence"

No appropriation, modeled after USPCE

 

National Swine Nutrition Guide

12 member steering Committee

Purpose to enhance the understanding of basic swine nutrition, feeding principles and related management issues

Previous state-based guides

Will not replace the need for an updated Nutrients Requirements of Swine published by the National Academy of Science

A practical bulletin containing nutrient recommendations that are based upon requirements of NRC

Written in fact sheet format

Published in the Pork Information Gateway

Also published in a hard copy by the USPCE for use by the personnel who work with pork producers
Plan is to launch guide at Pork Expo in June

Developing an interactive tool to develop and analyze diets

 

USB (United Soybean Board) project

Develop fact sheets and incorporate into PIG

Print hard copies

Interactive tool for industry

Develop trainer materials

Host regional conferences

Host webinars

Provide speakers for industry meetings

 
For an update on the status of the potential for revising the NRC, Dr. Lindemann called Dr. Cox who joined the meeting via conference call; then Dr. Lindemann introduced Charlotte Kirk Baer, who then:
 

Reviewed the discussion from the January 2008 meeting and what has been done since then concerning the updating of the NRC for swine.  Ms Kirk Baer discussed the identified needs for updated information, the NRC process and some alternative mechanisms.  She explained that she had discussed some of the alternatives with some of the Experiment Station Directors, some other Multistate Committees and with FDA, USDA, AFIA and NRC.  Based on the positive feed back she had received she had further explored alternative mechanisms. Ms Kirk Baer went on to explain the one potential alternate would be to apply for a National Research Support project (NRSP).  Drs. Cox and Cromwell have already developed a draft NRSP proposal. A NRSP focuses on the development of enabling technologies and support activities but which is not in itself primarily research. NRSP’s will facilitate a broad array of research activities and the collection of data that are widely used by other research groups, as well as efforts and development of databases and/or critical technologies.  NRSP’s must involve a national issue that is relevant to most, if not all, regions. NRSP’s are administered through the State Agricultural Experiment Stations following a comprehensive proposal and review with specific timelines.  A NRSP would be based on the urgent need for updated standards and a more flexible, consistent and contemporary mechanism for science-based updates.  It would include all major agricultural species and the necessary supportive technology and database functions.  It would involve university, government and industry representatives. 

 

 The annual budget request for the NRSP would be:
$350K from Experiment Stations

$70K from government

$70K from industry

$500K from in-kind support
 

This would be approximately $1 Million per year. With the budget being spent:

 
  Coordinating Animal Nutritionists (50K)

Swine Committee (50K, same for beef, dairy, poultry, feed, modeling)
Species Coordinators selected through competitive process (AA's and NPL)

Technical species committee members selected through competitive process (MPL and species coordinators)

 

The projects would be coordinated through coordinating animal nutritionists AA's and CREES.
 

New information would be published within 2-5 years for swine, beef, dairy, and poultry to fill current gaps and would include established feed composition database, modeling support and a foundation set for a dynamic process that allows for timely updates.
 

The committee thanked Ms Kirk Baer for the information and clarification relative to NRSPs. Drs. Adeola and Lindemann opened the floor for discussion of the topic. A lively discussion followed.  There was considerable discussion as to the merits of the NRSP vs the NRC.  Dr. Stein discussed his efforts to pursue the NRC.  

 

Dr. Brendemuhl reported that the possible meeting dates for the next meeting would be January 4-6 or 6-8, 2010.  Dr. Brendemuhl also reported that the registration fee for the current meeting would be $35.00.
 

Meeting was adjourned for the day at 5:45.
Wednesday, January 7, 2009

S-1044 Committee Session
 

Dr. Lindemann called the committee to order at 8:02 A.M.

 

The first item of business was the election of officers. The list of past officers was reviewed. Then Mark Estienne was nominated and elected as Secretary.  Eric Van Heugten will serve as Chair next year, and Robert Dove will serve as Vice-Chair.
 

Review of new project objectives:
 

Copper (Dove): It was decided that we would wait a year to start sows on copper. 

 

Appetein (Southern): KY, VT, AL, NC indicated that they would be participating.  Some sows are already started.  It was noted that everyone needed to be able to calculate gestation length.

 

Organic Minerals (Maxwell): VT indicated they have started. SD, VT, AR and others have indicated they plan on starting sows.
 

Overall we appear to have adequate sows committed to all projects.

 

Low Protein Study.  FL indicated they would start sows on the low protein objective to add more sows to that.  Some discussion followed on the need to evaluate data already collected before starting more sows. It was decided we would evaluate data previously collected before starting more sows on the study.

 

A list of email addresses for all members was updated for later distribution.  

 

A general discussion of the current swine industry followed.

 

A discussion of procedures used in data collection occurred. The need for a standardized method of statistical analysis was discussed.  A list that shows the procedures for the analysis of a data set is needed as well as a list of the terms in the model. There was some discussion whether we need both day 17 and weaning weight.  It was decided that it would depend on the study. It was noted that we need to collect days to estrus postweaning.

 

A short break was taken at 9:05.
Joint Committee Session

The joint meeting of the NCCC-42 and S-1044 committees was called to order by Dr. Lindemann at 9:20. Dr. Lindemann reminded everyone of the registration fee. Dr. Cromwell reminded everyone to make contributions to the Dr. Ewan memorial fund to him if they so desired.

 
Station Reports:

Reports were distributed and reviewed from: LSU – Southern; Ohio – Mahan; North Carolina - Van Heugten/Kim; Minnesota – Baidoo; and South Dakota – Hostetler

Dr. Stein reported he had talked to Dr. Robin Schoen (NRC) and arranged a 10:30 conference call.  He indicated he had a better understanding of the funding requirements for a new NRC publication and that the 50% from industry was flexible and that money from NPB sources would not be considered industry money.  

 

A short break was taken at 10:00 AM.
 

The meeting was reconvened by Dr. Lindemann at 10:20. The conference call with Dr. Schoen was initiated at 10:30.  Dr. Lindemann gave a brief overview of previous committee discussions and asked about costs and cost distribution.

Dr. Schoen explained the procedures and costs.

Total cost estimate $300-350K.
In order to start we need 70% of money committed.

Propose a threshold for funding from financially-interested parties.  This is a reputation-and-perception issue. No more then 50% from financially interested parties.  These would include feed and chemical companies. Pork/commodity groups would be grey areas.  It is questionable where AFIA would fall.  NPB and NPPC would probably be less of a problem.  

When funding was discontinued by ARS for NRC publications, no new publications were started. Funding is being built from funds being returned to the National Academy press from the sale of publications.  

 The swine NRC is next in line, but there is no funding at this time.

 Currently have $125K on table. Need $125-200K.  We can make initial contacts with industry, but the commitments have to be made through NRC. If NPB funds could be used as non financial interested money, then we would need an additional $100K from the industry. 

If the funds are available, then the process to develop a new NRC can be started within the next 6 months.  This would include, 1 month to get Academy approval, with the proposal going out 2 weeks after that. Then depends on how much time it takes to get money in (1-4 months).  Once money is in place, then it would take 1-2 months for a call for nominations and setting up the committee.  Once the committee is in place, the process would take about 2 years. There has been on going discussion to change the process and ways to be able to update on a more frequent basis.  It appears to be an issue that may be specific to each report. 

Hopefully, the National Academy will be in a better financial situation in the future to be able to deal with issues that might arise then they have been in the past. 

The group thanked Dr. Schoen for her time and conference call ended at 11:06. The group then discussed the options available to develop a new requirements document. The committees as a whole indicated that they desired the NRC stamp on the new document.

 

A ballot was taken to see if the group supported the concept of Drs. Cox and Cromwell proceeding with the NRSP proposal.  The motion passed (18 yes, 5 no) with the understanding that the proposal would explore the possibility of cooperation with NRC.  

 

The joint committees expressed their appreciation to Drs. Cox, Cromwell, and Stein for their hard work and efforts on this issue of nutrient requirement publications. It was moved and seconded to ask Dr. Stein to continue to work with Dr. Schoen to develop the Swine NRC funding in place. The motion passed without dissent.

 

Joel reported both sets of previously announced meeting dates were still open.  It was decided that January 4, 2010 would be the travel day and the meetings would take place January 5 and 6, 2010.

 

Dr. Cromwell discussed the DDGS project.  Following discussion, it was determined that he would repeat the previous study with a withdrawal period at end.  Several stations have agreed to participate.
 

Dr. Stein discussed the calcium digestibility study.  This study would measure Ca concentration on Ca digestibility.  Several stations have agreed to participate

 

Dr. Baidoo discussed the sow energy project of Dr. Mahan.  

 

The joint committees thanked Dr. Brendemuhl for all his efforts setting up the business meeting. Dr. Pettigrew thanked the officers of both committees for their efforts.

 

There was no other business to come before the committees. It was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed without dissent.  Meeting was adjourned at 12:05 PM.
 

Respectfully submitted,

 

Robert Dove, Secretary S-1044.
